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Albemarle County Planning Commission 
FINAL Minutes May 19, 2020 

 
 
The Albemarle County Planning Commission held a public hearing on Tuesday, May 19, 2020 at 
6:00 p.m.  
 
Members attending were Julian Bivins, Chair; Karen Firehock, Vice-Chair; Tim Keller; Bruce 
Dotson; Rick Randolph; and Corey Clayborne. 
 
Members absent: Jennie More; and Luis Carrazana, UVA representative. 
 
Other officials present were Tori Kanellopolous; Andy Reitelbach; Charles Rapp, Planning 
Director; Ned Gallaway, Board of Supervisors; Andy Herrick, County Attorney’s Office; and 
Carolyn Shaffer, Clerk to the Planning Commission. 
 

Call to Order and Establish Quorum 
 
Mr. Bivins called the regular, electronic meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and established a quorum. 
He said this meeting was held pursuant to and in compliance with Ordinance No. 20-A(6), “An 
Ordinance to Ensure the Continuity of Government During the COVID-19 Disaster.” 
 
Mr. Bivins said that electronically present that evening were Mr. Dotson, Mr. Keller, Ms. Firehock, 
Mr. Randolph, Mr. Clayborne, and himself. 
 
Mr. Bivins said the public could access and participate in this electronic meeting by following the 
link available at www.albemarle.org/calendar, or by calling 877-853-5257.  
 
 Consent Agenda 
 
Mr. Bivins asked if any Commissioner wished to pull the consent agenda item, which was the May 
5, 2020 minutes. Hearing none, he asked if there was a motion.  
 
Mr. Clayborne moved to approve the consent agenda.  
 
Mr. Keller seconded the motion, which carried unanimously (5:0). (Ms. More was absent, and Mr. 
Randolph was disconnected from the video conference during the vote.) 
 
 Public Hearing Items 
 
 
ZMA201800018 and SP201800023 River’s Edge 
Ms. Tori Kanellopolous, Lead Planner for the project, said this is a public hearing for a request to 
rezone from RA Rural Area to PRD (Planned Residential District) on two parcels totaling 32.52 
acres at 2260 River’s Edge Lane. She said there is also a request for a Special Use Permit to 
disturb preserved slopes for an accessway and for stormwater management facilities.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said she would start with the context of the site, then discuss the proposed 
application plan for the rezoning and the proposed Special Use Permit. She said she would 
provide staff’s recommendations and motions. 
 

http://www.albemarle.org/calendar
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Ms. Kanellopolous noted that this application was first discussed at the March 10 Planning 
Commission public hearing and that since that meeting, the applicant has made several changes 
to the rezoning application, with an additional condition for the Special Use Permit. 
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the proposed development is located at River’s Edge Lane, off of Route 
29, and is approximately one-quarter mile from the intersection of Lewis & Clark Drive and Route 
29 at the UVA Research Park. She said there are several commercial and institutional uses north 
of the site, and adjacent forested parcels in the rural area located to the east and south. She said 
the adjacent parcel directly to the south is currently undeveloped, but that it is also in the 
Development Area.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the site currently consists of 14 dwelling units that are currently rental 
units. She said the properties are bordered by the Rivanna River. She said there are two 
accessways that run through the property called River’s Edge Road and River’s Edge Lane, which 
create a loop. She said there is an existing basketball court near the front of the site.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous presented additional pictures from the site, which show the conditions of the 
existing accessways and the forested character of the site.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous presented photographs showing views of the Rivanna River and another view 
of the existing accessway. 
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the property is currently zoned Rural Area, which allows residential 
densities of 0.5 units per acre. She said subdividing the property, however, is not feasible. She 
said nearby zoning districts include Commercial, Industrial, and Residential Districts.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said there are significant environmental features on the site. She said there 
are preserved slopes, stream buffers, and a flood plain. She said the existing accessway is in the 
stream buffer, flood plain, and preserved slopes. She said the proposed accessway is in the 
stream buffer and slopes, but is not in the flood plain. She said there are approximately 8.628 
acres of land outside of these environmental features.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the property is designated Neighborhood Density Residential, and as 
Private Open Space in the Places29 Master Plan. She said a Neighborhood Density Residential 
classification calls for residential uses between 3-6 dwelling units per acre. She said the proposal 
is above the recommended density in the Comprehensive Plan.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the private open space and environmental features include the areas in 
the flood plain, steep slopes, and stream buffer. She said no residential units or parking are 
located within these environmental features.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said this application is also consistent with relevant Comprehensive Plan 
policies, including the Growth Management Policy, efficient use of the Development Area, 
promoting density within the Development Area to create compact urban places, the Housing 
Policy of having at least 15% affordable units with rezonings, and having hard edges with the 
Rural Area.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the proposed development is within the Entrance Corridor and is providing 
a 50-foot forested buffer called for in the Places29 Master Plan.  
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Ms. Kanellopolous said the applicant proposes to rezone 32.52 acres from Rural Area to Planned 
Residential Development for a maximum of 100 dwelling units, with 50 units restricted to 1,200 
square feet and the other 50 units restricted to 900 square feet. She said all of the units are rental, 
as the property cannot be feasibly subdivided.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said access to the site will be provided using the existing entrance off of Route 
29. She said the applicant is also requesting a Special Use Permit to disturb steep slopes to widen 
the accessway and to install stormwater management facilities.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the application meets the requirement for a minimum of 25% open space 
and proposes a variety of amenities, including trails and playgrounds.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the applicant has also requested a central sewage system, per County 
Code 16.102. She said the request must be approved by the Board of Supervisors. She said a 
central system is defined as a private system that is designed to serve three or more connections. 
She said this facility would be privately owned and maintained. She said the force main and pump 
station are the only private utility component of the water and sewer systems for this development 
and would connect back to public utilities.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the Board of Supervisors votes to approve a central system, and therefore 
allows a development to use such a private system. She said the system cannot be constructed 
or permitted, however, until all relevant agencies and departments have reviewed submitted 
plans. She said this includes the Virginia Department of Health, Albemarle County Service 
Authority, and Engineering. She said this approval is the first step in the process.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the Comprehensive Plan discourages private facilities in the Development 
Area. She said due to the unique features of the site and the private utilities connecting back to 
public utilities, however, staff has no objection to the request. She added that these private utilities 
would only serve this development, and ultimately connect back to public water and sewer, which 
is consistent with County land use and utility policies.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said this request is included in the motion for approval for the rezoning for the 
Commission to consider. Ms. Kanellopolous said a similar request for a private pump station was 
approved in the Emerson Commons rezoning in Crozet. 
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said Strategy 8-C in the Development Areas chapter of the Comprehensive 
Plan states that density should be calculated using net density by excluding areas not suitable for 
development including steep slopes, stream buffers, flood plain, and areas identified as Parks 
and Green Systems. She said the proposed development has a gross density of 3 units per acre, 
and a net density of 12 units per acre.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the Master Plan recommends a maximum of 51 units, using the 
calculation of net density. She said there are 100 units proposed, with a range of detached, 
duplexes, triplexes, and fourplexes, which is at double the recommended density in the 
Comprehensive Plan. She said all of the units are size-restricted, with a maximum gross floor 
area of 1,200 square feet for 50 units and 900 square feet for the other 50 units.  
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Ms. Kanellopolous said the applicant has included information regarding accessory units in their 
narrative as justification for these additional units. She said specifically, the applicant has 
compared the additional density proposed to be comparable to a more traditional, single-family 
development with accessory units, which are permitted in the Zoning Ordinance and do not count 
toward overall density.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the applicant compares the following scenarios, one of which is that the 
applicant can construct larger single-family homes, each of which can have an accessory dwelling 
unit (which would not count, per density). She said for example, a 3,000-square-foot house can 
have an accessory unit that would be 1,050 square feet in size. She said alternatively, as the 
applicant proposes, the applicant could construct 100 units and size-restrict the units so that the 
overall impact would be similar to 50 larger single-family houses.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said this discussion was discussed during the March 10 Planning Commission 
meeting. She said Commissioners considered the possibility of other density bonuses (such as 
low-impact development design for stormwater management), and considered the impact of units 
when discussing density. She said currently, the County has density bonuses for conventional 
districts (such as affordable housing and preserving wooded areas), but does not have these 
bonuses for Planned Districts. She said the density must still be within the Comprehensive Plan 
designation.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said there is not sufficient guidance in the Comprehensive Plan for staff to 
determine when it may be acceptable to exceed the Comprehensive Plan. She said therefore, 
staff has included exceeding the recommended density in the Master Plan as a factor unfavorable, 
and defers to the Planning Commission’s recommendation on the requested density for the site. 
She said staff welcomes further guidance and discussion from the Commission.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the applicant has also requested a Special Use Permit to disturb steep 
slopes. She said the requested area of disturbance is 39,100 square feet. She said the County 
Engineer and Planning staff had no objection to the request. She said the applicant would need 
County Engineer review and approval of a Virginia Stormwater Management Program application 
that meets the steep slopes standards of County Code.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said while there would be some impacts to environmental resources with this 
development, the County Engineer and Planning staff find the impacts to be acceptable, and find 
that there would not be substantial negative impacts. She said there are no buildings or parking 
in the steep slopes, stream buffer, or flood plain. She said disturbance of preserved slopes is 
necessary to allow for vehicular access to the site. She said the proposed development provides 
trails throughout the development to give residents access to the scenic environmental resources 
on the site.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the Natural Resources chapter highlights the importance of protecting 
water and topographical resources in the County, and especially the water quality of the Rivanna 
River. She said Strategy 5-C states that steep slopes in the Development Areas should be 
protected, and especially those adjacent to streams.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the potential negative impacts are considered against the beneficial 
aspects of the proposal, including providing affordable housing and directing development to the 
Development Areas.  
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Ms. Kanellopolous said the accessway will not be a private street. She said it will have the design 
and appearance of a rural road section, widening the existing accessway from 12 feet to 28 feet. 
She said the wider accessway is needed for safe and convenient vehicular travel, and for access 
for emergency vehicles. She said further development of the site is not feasible without widening 
this accessway.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said there is one ingress and egress for this site. She said Fire Rescue 
reviewed this application and stated that one entrance and exit is acceptable, given that the units 
are sprinklers and that the proposed access does not require traveling through the flood plain.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous noted that while disturbance of steep slopes is needed for the accessway, 
disturbance of steep slopes for stormwater management facilities may ultimately not be needed 
during site planning. She said the applicant chose to include this request in case it is needed 
during site planning, so they do not need to return for another Special Use Permit. She said the 
application shows three locations for potential disturbance of slopes for stormwater management 
facilities, and that the County Engineer has reviewed the general locations of the proposed 
facilities, finding them to be acceptable. 
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the applicant has revised the maximum gross floor area since the first 
application heard on March 10. She said previously, all units were limited to 1,200 square feet 
maximum. She said there are now 50 units at 1,200 square feet, and 50 units at 900 square feet. 
She said the applicant has requested an additional 10,000 square feet of building footprint area. 
She said there are no additional changes in the maximum number of units from the first 
application, and all units must still be outside of environmental features.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the applicant has added a note, per Engineering staff’s recommendations, 
that channelized slopes with discharge of stormwater into the stream be permitted. She said these 
may not be needed at the site planning stage; however, an exact design would be determined at 
that stage.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said the applicant has also agreed to a new condition to provide 75% of 
stormwater treatment on site, exclusive of forest and open space easement.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said staff has found the following favorable and unfavorable factors for this 
application. She said staff finds that the request is consistent with the majority of the 
recommendations in the Places29 Master Plan, Comprehensive Plan, and Neighborhood Model 
Principles, and is meeting the County’s Affordable Housing Policy.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said staff also notes that the proposal is above the recommended density in 
the Master Plan, and that there are potential negative impacts with steep slopes disturbances.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said based on the favorable factors and analysis, as outlined in the staff report, 
staff recommends approval of the rezoning request and defers to the Commission’s evaluation of 
the proposed density.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said staff also recommends approval of the Special Use Permit request, and 
presented the conditions. She said these were the same conditions as those in the updated staff 
report, and as previously mentioned, Condition #6 has been added since the first Planning 
Commission meeting. 
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Ms. Kanellopolous presented both the rezoning motions and the Special Use Permit motions for 
the Commission’s consideration. 
 
Mr. Clayborne asked Ms. Kanellopolous if she knew what the vision of the Economic Development 
department is for this area of the County.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous replied that she had a chance to talk to Economic Development staff, who 
mentioned that they expect continued growth in some of the commercial and industrial uses in 
this area, as there are parcels with Commercial and Industrial zoning that have not been 
developed yet. She said there is further development that will happen at the UVA Research Park, 
so additional employment uses are expected in this area. She said the Places29 Master Plan 
mentions the UVA Research Park as an employment center.  
 
Mr. Clayborne said there was mention that density bonuses are not spoken for, as this is a 
conventional type of plan. He asked if this would stop the Commission from having any 
conversation that evening regarding increasing the amount of affordable housing in exchange for 
a greater density.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous replied that those conversations could still take place, since this is a rezoning 
request.  
 
Mr. Dotson said there was a slide with a side-by-side comparison of the original proposal and the 
current one. He said on that slide, there was mention of a total residential building footprint of 
50,000. He said he was curious as to how this number was calculated. He said there was 1,200 
square feet for 100 units, and asked if this wouldn’t be 120,000. 
 
Ms. Kanellopolous replied she believed some of those units have multiple stories, since it was a 
maximum gross floor area. She said that number was provided by the applicant, and they could 
confirm that.  
 
Mr. Dotson said on his screen, he could not view the footprint on the current application. He asked 
what this number was.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous replied that this number went from 50,000 to 60,000. 
 
Ms. Firehock said she had three questions. She said her first question was, in staff’s opinion, if 
road widening to provide the access would be required for any type of residential development at 
this site.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous replied that this was the case.  
 
Ms. Firehock said to develop this, then, some impact to steep slopes would be required. She 
asked if the roads in the system were intended to become public roads, or if the interior roads 
would remain private.  
 
Ms. Kanellopolous said they would technically be designed as an accessway. She said since the 
units are not being subdivided, a private street is not required.  
 
Ms. Firehock said she had never heard of the term “channelized slopes,” and asked if Ms. 
Kanellopolous or the applicant could explain this.  
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Ms. Kanellopolous said Mr. John Anderson from Engineering was also present and that he may 
do a better job of explaining this.  
 
Mr. John Anderson (County Engineering) said he also did not know what “channelized slopes” 
meant. He said what he has seen on the ZMA application are schematic representations for drop 
inlets for catch or storm pipes for conveyance. He said in the slopes themselves, there should not 
be any channelized flow, and certainly not on preserved slopes.  
 
Ms. Firehock agreed, noting that this was the reason for her confusion.  
 
Mr. Bivins opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to speak. 
 
Mr. Justin Shimp, project engineer, presented the concept plan. He reminded the Commission 
that what led the project to that point was that he has to grade the parking areas, but that he 
doesn’t have to do any grading or disturbance where the buildings are, which was key in 
preserving existing trees and was why the road layout ended up the way it did.  
 
Mr. Shimp presented some images to give an idea of what the applicant wants to build. He noted 
some buildings in the images were in a pine forest and may not be great fire-wise design, but that 
he would go back to this later. 
 
Mr. Shimp presented some images of the typical one-bedroom and two-bedroom setups. He 
presented another set of images to give a sense of the construction, noting that one of the images 
was very similar to the feel they are trying to achieve with this particular project.  
 
Mr. Shimp reminded the Commission that the conventional development there would have about 
92,000 square feet of footprint. He said unlike this proposal, where he has a very limited impact 
in the area where all the houses go, they would essentially clear all the trees and mass grade the 
area where the construction happens. He said although this would be outside of all the 
environmental features, there would still be a disturbance of all that area, where they have much 
less of that now.  
 
Mr. Shimp said last time, they had talked about the concept of this being built off the affordable 
dwelling units that had been approved previously. He said places like Riverside and Belvedere 
have a carriage house or accessory unit which does not count towards density. He said from that 
standpoint, the idea of the smaller-sized units was not new for properties in the Development 
Area.  
 
Mr. Shimp said in talking about the concept of accessory, the Commission had brought up that 
there could be a concept of bonus provisions as well. He said as staff pointed out, there isn’t a 
calculation or guide in the ordinance for how to look at that. He said they did want to highlight 
some of the aspects about this project that were unique. He noted that 73% of the existing road 
is maintained. He said there is 80% open space, and that they are managing to save a 1930s 
brick house that has an interesting character. He said the building footprint is 4% of the area, and 
therefore has a very light impact.  
 
Mr. Shimp said there is also a 2,600-foot trail network and opportunities in that for natural 
playscapes. He said this is well above the minimum required.  
 
Mr. Shimp said they could look at these accessory units and bonus factors with net density higher 
than is what is typically given.  
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Mr. Shimp said there was an important nuance in the change to the stormwater condition. He said 
it says, “exclusive of forest and open space.” He said in a normal scenario, one gets to count their 
open space as essentially an offset towards the treatment, even without buying nutrient credits. 
He said in this particular instance, what the County Engineer proposed (based on the comments 
made at the last hearing by the Planning Commission) was that they have a 75% treatment 
exclusive of forest and open space. He said this means that real treatment -- whether it be 
permeable pavers, biofilters, infiltration, or rainwater harvesting -- would be required as part of 
the project now.  
 
Mr. Shimp said going through the discussion in the staff report, one of the items was about the 
entrance road. He said he tried to describe at the last hearing why the applicant was cutting the 
road down and couldn’t shift it from one side to the other, or even build a bridge or structurally 
support it. He said the grade is steep enough that once he starts to fill out on the edge, he doesn’t 
catch back up easily. He said that fill creates much more of an environmental impact than if they 
take the approach of cutting down. He said while this means disturbing some of the slopes, it 
limits the overall impact and is the most effective way to do it.  
 
Mr. Shimp said the applicant was asked previously about layouts, and that they have probably 
done a dozen layouts or more on this property. He presented an example of a layout that has a 
more scattered feel and less concentration of parking. He said this is where he wanted to go in 
the beginning, but he found that this required essentially clearing the whole site. He said his 
concept of saving the trees was best achieved with the current plan, which is to cluster the parking 
lot in one location, then have the buildings in the forest.  
 
Mr. Shimp said with regard to parking, they have approximately one tree for every three or four 
parking spaces, where the normal ordinance is one tree per 10 parking spaces. He said this meant 
they were bringing trees back in this plan.  
 
Mr. Shimp presented an illustration about the unit design. He said they tie into grade at certain 
points, and that the parking lot as designed is to disturb that area, but not much else. He said the 
illustration shows that one unit will be in the upper level, one on the lower level, and stairs leading 
down. He said this area can essentially be undisturbed around the stave of trees.  
 
Mr. Shimp said there was a discussion about the fire-wise standard, and that he read through 
this. He said in many ways, the applicant meets this, as the area of development is primarily 
hardwood and presents less issues than pines. He said most of the criteria is about maintenance. 
He said if there is a way to put some of these things in a proffer or application plan, the applicant 
is not opposed to it, but he also felt like there were things that the Zoning Inspector wouldn’t be 
able to go out and actually enforce. He said it is more like a good practice for property 
management than it is a zoning restriction. He said he best felt that this was left as maintenance 
and not a zoning restriction.  
 
Mr. Shimp said there was a question about a sewer system, and that he wanted to be clear that 
they were only building a pump station. He said this is a $30,000-40,000 construction that runs 
for sometimes decades with practically no replacement or upkeep other than changing pump 
impellers. He said these are very commonly used and have many levels of safety.  
 
Mr. Shimp provided an example of a small shed where the controls and backup generator would 
be. He said this was provide an idea of the scale of the maintenance obligation that the 
neighborhood would have.  
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Mr. Shimp said there was a discussion about how staff identified the school impact and had a 
concern. He provided an illustration to give a sense of the size and scale of the project, as a 
reminder.  
 
Mr. Shimp said in closing, staff had made a good point about how this was a unique type of 
housing. He said he is very excited about the idea of putting something on this property that is 
not normal. He said they could build a 51-unit luxury townhome and accessory units that would 
look different than this. He said they would be taking out all the trees and putting up more 
pavement than they have with the current plan. He said they would be housing the same number 
of people, but removing an income level by making more expensive units in the property that he 
doesn’t think is necessary.  
 
Mr. Shimp said there had been a comment about not doing enough with the roads. He said it was 
suggested they could be more innovative, and that while he appreciated all the suggestions, he 
has to work in a world where he has a parking ordinance, a fire code, and other regulations that 
he has to meet. He said he can take steps in the direction he wants to go but if he goes too far, 
he won’t build anything at all, which would not be of service to the community. He said he believes 
they struck a good balance, and he hoped that the Commission liked the plan. 
 
Ms. Firehock brought up her earlier question about the “channelized slope.” She said she was 
confused as to whether Mr. Shimp was saying that the cut and fill slope was a channelized slope.  
 
Mr. Shimp replied that he was actually not sure about this term, either. He said this was in the 
staff report, and that what he believed it meant is that, depending on the nature of the soils and 
the stream banks, they may need to disturb along the edge of the river to put an engineered stable 
slope into the river. He said this is an engineering channel rather than a slope, and that it would 
be a way to get drainage safely into the river without risking damaging the banks of the river.  
 
Ms. Firehock asked if Mr. Shimp was talking about a drainage swale into the river, or if he was 
talking about channelizing the banks of the Rivanna.  
 
Mr. Shimp replied that it would be a swale running into the river, perpendicular to it. 
 
Mr. Clayborne said his question was about resiliency and knowing that the number of 100-year 
storms are increasing. He asked what kind of resiliency measures around flooding have been 
discussed for the project thus far.  
 
Mr. Shimp said he had discussed this with Mr. Randolph. He said they had about a 5- or 6-foot 
freeboard from the 100-year storm to the unit. He said this equates it to something more than a 
500-year storm, and so there is a significant margin. He said although 5 or 6 feet may not sound 
like much, the magnitude of water that it takes to rise the water that far is significantly higher, and 
would relate to storms that have never been recorded in this area. He said there is a significant 
cushion compared to what would be the minimum standard.  
 
Ms. Firehock said she wanted to follow up on Mr. Clayborne’s question, and asked about the road 
leading in and out. She said she understood the point about the dwelling units, but wondered if 
there was a possibility that people would become trapped in the development during high water.  
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Mr. Shimp replied that the road crossing is about 3 feet or so above the 100-year flood plain, and 
so it is conceivable that temporarily, people would be cut off. He said in that instance, he believes 
the Route 29 bridge would also get taken out. He said this is a catastrophic rainfall where many 
people have their access cut off. He said they did consult with a geologist about the rock 
formation, and that the bedrock in that area is highly resistant to erosion (noting these were his 
exact words). He said it would be a temporary situation that could happen, but he doesn’t believe 
this would separate people from the road permanently.  
 
Mr. Bivins opened the public comment portion of the public hearing.  
 
Ms. Shaffer said there was no one signed up for public comment or indicating they would like to 
speak on this matter.  
 
Mr. Bivins asked if the applicant had anything else to say.  
 
Mr. Shimp stressed that while this is a higher number of units, he didn’t really see it as a higher 
number of people. He said they have mostly 1- to 2-bedroom units and that this could be the same 
as 53-bedroom. He said he sees this as more of an opportunity to get more affordable housing 
and make a unique sort of development that is conscious and saves many trees. He said it may 
have a higher density, but the impacts were not an issue, and there is no traffic.  
 
Mr. Shimp said this is the sort of design that is hoped for in the Development Areas. He said there 
are things as far as reducing parking that the applicant would like to be able to do, but the zoning 
restrictions are what they are. He said they could push the envelope as far as they can, but they 
always want to get it built and want people to live there and enjoy the property.  
 
Mr. Bivins closed the public hearing.  
 
Mr. Randolph said he did not see significant improvements from what they had previously seen. 
He said he remains deeply concerned that there is no secondary connecting road there into a 
proposed Planned Residential Development. He said in fact, what was proposed and 
acknowledged there that evening was a single means of ingress and egress with only 3 feet 
separating that road and a 100-year flood from potential flooding, and that they have seen 
significant flooding events in the County in the last four years. He said that two years ago, along 
the stretch of the Rivanna that flows past Glenmore, there were two thousand-year flood events 
separated by little more than a month. 
 
Mr. Randolph said he was very concerned about the fact that they are proposing lower-income 
housing with no public transit, no bus stops, and putting housing in a location where it would be 
subject to flooding. He said this is a recipe for affordable housing failure, as well as significant 
costs, moving forward, for the County potentially in terms of DSS and addressing the people that 
would be displaced as a result of flooding.  
 
Mr. Randolph noted there were still no proffers for purposes of education, nor for any other 
contingencies.  
 
Mr. Randolph said he was also not comfortable with questions about steep slope disturbance 
issues being deferred to site review. He said those kinds of questions are consistent with the 
intent of the ordinance to be first addressed by the Commission, then by the Board, and not to be 
put off to staff discussion subsequent to the determination of the outcome of the application.  
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Mr. Randolph said he was not comfortable with the Commission making a decision about a hybrid 
central sewage system. He said in essence, they are setting a policy decision ahead of the 
Comprehensive Plan, and ahead of the Board. He said he thinks this is a decision for the Board, 
and the Board alone, to decide, and not for the Commission to decide as to the extent of central 
sewage systems and how they will work with the existing public infrastructure.  
 
Mr. Randolph said those were some of the issues he has with the application. He said his 
fundamental issue is that he thinks this project proposed a shoe-horned density into a location 
and space that is really not suited for that density. 
 
Ms. Firehock said she appreciated Mr. Randolph’s comments. She said she also wanted to go 
back to the question of fire-wise, as this is a methodology for setting houses within a wooded 
setting but reducing the risk that catastrophic fire would harm people or property. She said it is 
not actually simply a maintenance matter, but has to do with how the houses are laid out and 
within the proximity of the trees. She said she has toured fire-wise communities across the West 
and has seen houses that did not burn down.  
 
Ms. Firehock said she understood that the applicant said they would have sprinkler systems in 
the houses. She pointed out that this would not actually prevent the risk of a wildfire or forest fire 
harming people there. She said in subdivisions she has worked on; it is very important that there 
are two entrances so that people do not become trapped. She said adding density into this 
scenario, there is a greater risk that people will not be able to get out successfully if, for instance, 
trees were to fall across the road. 
 
Ms. Firehock said that under the category of public safety, she is very concerned that they are 
developing in the woods. She said she was sure the applicant was thinking they were saving the 
trees, and that she agreed saving trees was a wonderful thing. She said she was not sure, 
however, about the density, expressing that it was too much to cram into a sensitive site. She 
said that while she applauded the applicant on tree conversation, she was afraid they may be 
putting people at risk. 
 
Ms. Firehock said that to Mr. Randolph’s point about floods, she has actually seen one stand of 
the 29 bridge underwater since she has lived in the area. She said storms are predicted to become 
more severe and have more water in them, and so the Commission needs to be aware of the 
issues of becoming trapped in a storm, even though it is 3 feet above the 100-year flood plain, 
according to the applicant. She said she remained very concerned about the issue of the one 
entry/exit point.  
 
Mr. Keller agreed with Mr. Randolph and Ms. Firehock, but noted that they are finding themselves 
with a very interesting case and proposal. He said he believes that the best use of this parcel of 
land would be as a park, farm, or vineyard.  
 
Mr. Keller said the point that Mr. Randolph made about the access, on the one hand, is true. He 
said on the other hand, if there was a creative way to bring people from that community (e.g. 
community covered golf carts) that couldn’t go onto the main road but could bring people from the 
residential area to Route 29 (which is determined to have mass, public transit) would put a larger 
group of people at a lower income level close to where there are currently more employment 
possibilities in a very close location, adding that there was even another project for review that 
evening that related to this area of the County.  
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Mr. Keller said the Commission has approved many projects that are not as sensitive to the slopes 
and existing elevations of the piedmont topography. He said to his knowledge, this was the first 
creative proposal from a private sector entity to think about lower-cost rental units that are still 
fitting the profile of interest of many people in the community.  
 
Mr. Keller said either with this, or through a special meeting, the Commission needs to think about 
the density issues that staff has asked them to address. He said in effect, they have done this 
with Belvedere, and he thinks the underlying question of establishing what that square footage 
could be that has been presented by the applicant is very interesting and worth further thought 
and investigation.  
 
Mr. Keller said in an earlier meeting, he had brought up some of the concerns that the first two 
Commissioners have called attention to, but that he thinks there are other mitigating factors and 
that, as staff has identified, there are many positives along with some of the negatives.  
 
Mr. Dotson said the safety points made by Mr. Randolph and Ms. Firehock are well-made. He 
said as he has looked at this project, it has been primarily from the Master Plan density 
perspective. He said staff has reported that, using net calculations, 51 dwelling units could fit on 
the site. He said he wants to be rigorous in defending and adhering to the Master Plan, but at the 
same time, he does not want to be rigid.  
 
Mr. Dotson said another way to think about this, and that perhaps Mr. Keller was getting at this, 
is if the Commission thought about the square footage of the units, it might be the equivalent of 
under 50 dwelling units because of their small size, as compared with average units in the County. 
He said perhaps this is another useful way to think about this.  
 
Mr. Dotson said the staff report pointed out that in Strategy 8-C, it indicates that the County should 
review the net and gross density as computed under the Comprehensive Plan versus the zoning. 
He said the term “review” is used, and that his guess was that when that review takes place, it 
will be somewhat in flux in that it is not that the Comprehensive Plan net density is necessarily 
right, nor that the zoning gross density is wrong. He said he thinks there will be some creative 
possibilities in between the two, and so he didn’t want to be so rigid as to say that the plan 
requires, they use net density.  
 
Mr. Dotson said the site is quite unique and difficult, being that it is in a peninsula that is difficult 
to access, but that it is within the designated growth area. He said compared to other single-family 
units, because of their size, these will be more affordable and unique family homes available for 
rent. He said it is an interesting set of notions before the Commission, and that he also applauds 
saving the trees and disturbing a minimum portion of the site.  
 
Mr. Dotson reiterated he wants to be rigorous, but he does not want to be rigid.  
 
Mr. Clayborne said the Engineering team should be commended for a challenging site, and that 
there are a lot of strong ideas in the site design that he appreciated. He said he also shares some 
of the concerns his colleagues have mentioned. He said as he looks at the proposal, he sees 
more good elements than negative ones. He said there is certainly a need for housing, as 
Economic Development has a vision to continue to blossom in that area.  
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Mr. Clayborne said with regard to the one way in and out, this does give him some concern, but 
that he saw in the staff report that Fire Services seems to be comfortable with that. He said he 
shared the same concerns as fellow Commissioners, but that he did see more good than negative 
with the proposed project.  
 
Mr. Bivins said he had a few things he was wrestling with on what he thinks is an excellent project. 
He said when he came to the area to go to law school, this was a place where many of his 
colleagues lived. He said it was accessible to those who went to graduate school and had 
automobiles. He said he was struggling with this being a lovely place with some houses, and that 
the applicant is asking for 100 units while staff calculated 51. He said he was struggling with the 
level of density asked for. 
 
Mr. Bivins said in this particular location, which has less of an open feel and less flexibility to it as 
places they looked at such as Galaxie Farm, which had more open space. He said for him, going 
above the 51 units was hard for him to imagine.  
 
Mr. Bivins said he appreciated the idea and the argument put forward that these were like 
accessory units, but that there is a key piece of accessory units that he is having a hard time with. 
He said in places with accessory units, those homeowners have bought homes with the types of 
mortgages that would go with the idea of having an accessory unit, as those units help with the 
cost of the mortgage. He said this was not the kind of thing that has been presented here.  
 
Mr. Bivins said it was an interesting and large community and an area of Route 29 that could be 
helped by this kind of inventory of units, but that these were not accessory structures or an 
accessory community. He said these are all separately-structured houses, with a variety of sizes 
from studio to 3-bedroom, and that there is very little common or yote structures between what 
he see proposed in the excellent plans and what he has come to understand is the common 
requirements for what an accessory unit is, which is a single-family house or single [inaudible]. 
 
Mr. Bivins said he was struggling with how to get to a place where over 51 units is something that 
he would be [inaudible]. 
 
Ms. Firehock said she was not as concerned with the question of density, as the designer has 
laid out the units in a creative way that fit them into the landscape in a much less destructive 
manner, even though there is grading required.  
 
Ms. Firehock said she was really torn about this development because she appreciated the 
landscape layout and how the engineer is saving trees, as this is unique. She added that the 
Commission will continue to see these types of tricky proposals because they are now trying to 
infill and fit more into the Urban Ring. She said the obvious, easy places have been taken, and 
so this will become a challenge more often.  
 
Ms. Firehock said she was concerned that the County does not necessarily have good enough 
standards for tree protection during and after construction, compared to other communities. She 
said they need to grow up their ordinances somewhat. She said she actually likes the way the 
site has been designed. She said while it was not overly creative, it goes much farther than what 
the Commission typically sees. She said despite her earlier comments, she was more inclined to 
be supportive of the project.  
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Mr. Randolph echoed Ms. Firehock’s thoughts in that there was much to be applauded in the 
application. He said if it were not in a very tight, environmentally constrained location, there would 
probably be universal support for it. He said he needs to be consistent with the fact that while he 
did express some concerns about the concentration of development that went in below 
Stonehenge, in Dunlora Forest, it was an appropriate development for the location.  
 
Mr. Randolph said for him, it was not an issue of density, as it did not matter if there were 10 
families there, or 50. He said the access and public safety issue of that narrow isthmus with the 
potential for flooding is not diminished. He said the flood waters don’t care if there are 10 people 
downstream or 50 people there. He said that didn’t change for him, and that he was still concerned 
that they do not see proffers on this.  
 
Mr. Randolph said the argument is that the number of public school students is not a high number, 
but that the approvals of project after project are each a drip in the bucket that, over time, add up 
to perhaps 100 new students that are enrolled after buildout. He said this was not appropriate 
here for the Commission to ask of that, but that it seems to be something appropriate for the 
Board to raise as a concern when they look at it.  
 
Mr. Randolph said he voted against Riverside Village, and that his primary concern with it was 
flooding. He said this remains a concern at Riverside Village. He said the Commission did talk 
about the potential for flooding across the stream, and opposed an application for a daycare 
center. He said the Board was not of the consistency of mindset of the majority of the Planning 
Commission, but that this still remains an issue for Riverside Village. He said so far, they have 
not had significant flooding in that reach of the river that could contribute to problems. 
 
Mr. Randolph said he cannot, in good conscience, approve a project that months or years from 
now, could turn out to be a flooded site, and especially for the people living there and what the 
implications would be for them. He said this is especially true when these are lower-income 
people. He asked if they were really moving the needle for affordable housing if they marginalize 
low-income people in a potentially environmentally compromised location. He said he didn’t see 
this as environmental justice. He said he was sure Mr. Shimp is aware of this as an issue.  
 
Mr. Randolph that in good conscience, he simply cannot vote for this application in this location. 
 
Mr. Keller said the last part of the discussion has made it seem as if the residential units would 
be in a flood plain. He said the reality is the access road that could likely be flooded in extreme 
situations. He said the residential units are actually on a high point and would not be flooded in a 
500-year flood. He said he was not diminishing the fact that access being covered by water for 1-
2 days, but that this was different from putting development in a place where the houses would 
be flooded, such as in Houston.  
 
Mr. Clayborne said that in response to Mr. Randolph’s comments, they should keep in mind that 
affordable housing is not the same as low-income housing. He said he would not necessarily 
assume that people who live here do not have means to transportation. He said when he thinks 
of affordable housing, he is thinking about teachers, firefighters, and that kind of demographic. 
He said he wanted to make sure that they are not painting a picture that may not necessarily 
represent the candidates.  
 
Mr. Clayborne moved to recommend approval of ZMA201800018 River’s Edge with the finding 
that the use of a central system that will provide connection nearby public sources is substantial 
per the Comprehensive Plan.  
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Mr. Keller seconded the motion, which carried by a vote of 5:1. (Mr. Randolph dissented. Ms. 
More was absent.) 
 
Mr. Bivins asked if there was a motion or discussion about the Special Use Permit.  
 
Ms. Firehock said she would not suggest conditioning the motion with what she was about to say, 
but that she would sincerely like to request that the applicant meet with a representative from the 
Virginia Department of Forestry before getting into the site design so they can understand more 
about how they can design this development to be fire-safe. 
 
Mr. Clayborne moved to recommend approval of SP201800023 River’s Edge with the conditions 
outlined in the staff report.  
 
Mr. Keller seconded the motion, which carried by a vote of 5:1. (Mr. Randolph dissented. Ms. 
More was absent.) 

 
New Business 

 
Mr. Dotson introduced Mr. Daniel Bailey, explaining that Mr. Bailey has been appointed by the 
Board of Supervisors as his successor on the Planning Commission for the Rio District, beginning 
June 1, 2020.  
 
Mr. Bailey thanked Mr. Gallaway for his trust and confidence in him, and for Mr. Dotson’s guidance 
and counsel. He thanked the Commission for their warm welcome, and to Mr. Rapp and staff for 
reaching out.  
 
Mr. Bailey said he has been a resident of the County for the past 7 years and lives in Belvedere, 
where he has served on its HOA and as the chair of its architectural review board. He said he is 
also a local entrepreneur, and is the co-founder and CEO of Astraea, which is a software and 
data analytics company specializing in leveraging satellite data to provide earth intelligence, with 
a specialization in land use and land change, providing for renewable and clean energy and 
monitoring other economic activity.  
 
Mr. Bailey said he has a nontraditional background and does not have the experience in planning 
as Mr. Dotson has, but that he brings a small business perspective to the community that is deeply 
interested and concerned with sustainable development and future growth of the County.  
 
The Commissioners expressed their appreciation to Mr. Dotson, letting him know he would be 
missed.  
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 Adjournment 
 
At 8:04 p.m., the Commission adjourned to June 2, 2020, Albemarle County Planning 
Commission meeting, 6:00 p.m. via electronic meeting. 

 

        
     
       Charles Rapp, Director of Planning 
 
(Recorded by Carolyn S. Shaffer, Clerk to Planning Commission & Planning Boards and 
transcribed by Golden Transcription)  
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